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Chair’s overview 

The NSW Skills Board formally met five times during 2020-2021. In addition, the Board held 
numerous virtual meetings with employers to gain further insight into skills and training activity and 
needs in key sectors, in both regional and metropolitan areas.  

The Board has continued to work closely with the Hon Dr Geoff Lee MP, Minister for Skills and 
Tertiary Education. The Minister established five priorities for the Board and requested that the 
Board focus on those priorities, which we have done: 

• Skilling for Recovery: NSW’s skilling response to COVID-19

• Renewed co-designed approach to industry and business engagement

• VET / University combined courses that combine advanced knowledge with practical
experience

• Practical implementation of Department of Education data insights

• Pathways

The Board supported the Minister in providing strategic advice regarding the NSW VET Review 
priorities and implementation. Professor Peter Shergold AC and Mr David Gonski AC were 
commissioned to lead a Review on the NSW vocational education and training sector in 2020. The 
NSW Government released the final report of the Review on 18 March 2021. The Government 
accepted all five recommendations of the Review, which identify the following proposals to 
strengthen the NSW economy, by ensuring that we have the skills required to grow and prosper: 

1. Establish the NSW Institute of Applied Technology (IAT)

2. Establish Careers NSW

3. Improve breadth and quality of vocational education made available in NSW high schools

4. Improve strategic and purposeful industry engagement in VET

5. Establish an income contingent loan scheme



4 
 

The Board met with Professor Shergold and Mr Gonski in October 2020 to provide input to the 
Review. We also met with Professor Shergold at an extraordinary meeting on 14 April 2021 
following the release of the final report to discuss the recommendations and the Board’s role in 
implementing those recommendations, particularly regarding industry engagement. The Board 
developed and commenced implementation of a revised industry engagement strategy. 

In 2020-21 the Board continued its research program, which provides a contemporary and valuable 
evidence base to support NSW Government policy initiatives and provides data on VET Issues, 
operations and outcomes. 

A number of Board members retired on 31 December 2020 and new members were appointed by 
the Minister. I thank my current and former Board members for their significant contributions during 
what has been a difficult year for everyone.  

 
The Board are grateful for the support provided by the Skills Board Secretariat, NSW Department of 
Education. 
 

 
 

 

 

Philip Marcus Clark AO 
Chair, NSW Skills Board 
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Role of the Board 
The NSW Skills Board was established in 2013 to provide independent advice to the NSW 
Government on the vocational education and training (VET) system in NSW, and on how best to 
meet the skills and training needs of NSW industry, employers, regions and the economy. The 
Board is responsible for overseeing the VET system in NSW. 

Aims and objectives 

The Board’s functions are specified in section 6 of the NSW Skills Board Act 2013, and are to: 

(a) provide the Minister with an independent, strategic perspective on the vocational education and training
system in New South Wales

b) oversee major reform of the vocational education and training system in New South Wales and its 
implementation, including reform that maintains the TAFE Commission as the major provider of 
vocational education and training, accessible across New South Wales

c) monitor and advise the Minister on the performance of the vocational education and training 
system in New South Wales, including financial performance, fiscal sustainability, levels of training 
activity and the achievement of State priorities

d) advise the Minister on the allocation of the State and Commonwealth vocational education and 
training funding and the New South Wales vocational education and training budget

e) collect and analyse labour market intelligence, in particular intelligence on skills shortages
and future skills and workforce development needs in New South Wales

f) coordinate the development of strategic skills plans that reflect the priorities and directions of the 
New South Wales Government regarding vocational education and training

g) oversee quality assurance in the vocational education and training system in New South Wales

h) ensure the availability of accurate consumer information on vocational education and training in 
New South Wales and appropriate consumer protections 

i) commission and conduct enquiries and research into any matter relevant to the functions of the 
Board

j) advise on strategies for more effective educational pathways between secondary school, 
vocational training and higher education in New South Wales

k) consult widely with reference groups and other representative bodies and persons in the 
vocational education and training industry

l) investigate and advise the Minister on any matter relating to training, skills development and higher 
education referred to the Board by the Minister or on its own initiative

m) perform such other functions conferred or imposed on it by or under this or any other Act.
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Governance and Board members 
Board Members 
Members of the NSW Skills Board are appointed by the Minister for Skills and Tertiary Education 
and NSW Cabinet. Members have significant experience and expertise in skills and tertiary 
education, business and industry, indigenous education and employment, government, economics 
and finance.  
 
There were two sets of Board members in 2020-21. From July to December 2020, the Board was 
composed of six members and an ex-officio member. Most of these Board members had served the 
Board since the establishment of the NSW Skills Board in 2013 until the end of their term of 
appointment in December 2020. Following this, six new Board members were appointed. From 
January to June 2021, the Board was composed of eight Board members and an ex-officio 
member.  
 
Board members for the period of July to December 2020 were: 

 Mr Philip Clark AO, Chair 

 Ms Helen Zimmerman, former President of the International Education Association of Australia 

 Mr Mark Goodsell, Head – NSW, National Director – Manufacturing for the Ai Group 

 Mrs Kay Hull AO, former Australian politician 

 Mr David Liddiard OAM, CEO David Liddiard Group 

 Mrs Marie Persson, AQF Review National Panel member 

 Mr Martin Graham, ex-officio 
 

Board members for the period of January to June 2021 were: 

 Mr Philip Clark AO, Chair 

 Ms Helen Zimmerman, former President of the International Education Association of Australia 

 Professor Paul Chandler, Honorary Professor UNSW 

 Ms Robyn Delander, CEO of Health & Safety Advisory Service Pty Ltd 

 Ms Jillian Kilby, CEO, The Infrastructure Collaborative 

 Hon Fiona Nash, former Senator for NSW 

 Mr Gregory Whitby AM KSG, Executive Director, Catholic Education Diocese of Parramatta 

 Mr Steven Worrall, Managing Director, Microsoft Australia 

 Ms Chloe Read, ex-officio 
 
 

 

Philip Marcus Clark AO (Chair) 

Phil has served as Chair of the Board since the Board’s inception in 2013. He 
was Managing Partner and CEO of Minter Ellison. Prior to joining Minter Ellison, 
Phil was Director and Head of Corporate with ABN Amro Australia and prior to 
that he was Managing Partner of Mallesons Stephen Jaques. 

Phil is a member of the JP Morgan Advisory Council and currently serves on 
listed and private company boards, including as Chair of Shopping Centres 
Australasia Property Group. 

Phil serves on government, university and community boards and advisory boards, including as 
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Chair of Trustees of Royal Botanic Gardens and Domain Trust, Chair of the Australian Antarctic 
Science Foundation, and Chair of the NSW Public Purpose Fund. 

Phil has a BA, LLB from Sydney University and an MBA from Columbia University. He was 
awarded an Honorary Doctor of Laws by the University of Wollongong in 2019.  

Phil was appointed a Member of the Order of Australia (General Division) in 2007 for his 
contribution to the development of national law firms and encouraging corporate involvement in 
community programs. 

Phil was also appointed an Officer of the Order of Australia (General Division) in 2019 for 
distinguished service to education, research and infrastructure investment, and to the not-for-profit 
sector. 
 

 

Helen Zimmerman 

Helen has served as member of the Board since 1 December 2018. Since 
2 March 2021 she has been on a leave of absence. Helen has worked in 
leadership roles in Australian public and private education for over 40 years. 
From 2005 to 2018 she was a senior executive of Navitas Limited, a global 
education provider. Helen was previously Managing Director of the ACL Group of 
companies, the largest private provider of English language education in 
Australia.  

At both ACL and Navitas Helen was a leading advocate for international and domestic education 
policy and regulatory issues across the English language, vocational and higher education sectors.  
From May 2017 until April 2021, she was the Chair of the Australian Government’s Tuition 
Protection Service Advisory Board and from January 2020 Chair of the VSL Tuition Protection 
Fund and HELP Tuition Protection Fund Advisory Boards. 

Helen served on the Jobs for NSW Board from 2015 to May 2019. She was Director, and then 
Chair of the Australian Business and Community Network, a not-for-profit organisation that 
connects business with high need schools and learners through mentoring and partnership 
programs from 2011 to late 2017. Helen has continued her association with ABCN as a member of 
the ABCN Foundation Council. 

Helen was a member of the NSW Vocational Education and Training Board from 2002 to 2008. 
She has also been a Director of the National ELT Accreditation Scheme and of English Australia. 
In 2004 and 2005 Helen served on an industry advisory body, appointed by the then Minister for 
Education, Science and Training, to advise on strategic issues of national significance facing 
international education in Australia. From 2015 to March 2018 Helen was a member of the 
Victorian International Education Ministerial Advisory Roundtable and the NSW International 
Education Advisory Board. 

Helen has served on the boards of a number of peak professional education associations and 
regulatory bodies. She was a foundation board member of the International Education Association 
of Australia (IEAA) in 2004 and was President from 2012-2014.  Helen represented IEAA overseas 
and within Australia taking a strong role on collaboration, partnership and advocacy. She has over 
many years championed international student voices ‘at the table’. In 2017 she was awarded the 
International Education Association of Australia’s Distinguished Contribution Award for a colleague 
who has led initiatives to improve international education in Australia. 

Helen has been an Honorary Senior Fellow of the LH Martin Institute of the University of 
Melbourne and is a Fellow of the Australian Institute of Company Directors. 
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Mark Goodsell 

During his time on the Skills Board, Mark was Head – NSW, National Director – 
Manufacturing for the Australian Industry Group (Ai Group). 

Mark has been with Ai Group since 1985, initially as an industrial relations 
adviser to the manufacturing, heavy engineering and construction sectors. 

Ai Group is a peak industry association in Australia which along with its affiliates represents the 
interests of more than 60,000 businesses in a range of sectors including: manufacturing; 
engineering; construction; automotive; food; transport; information technology; 
telecommunications; call centres; labour hire; printing; defence; mining equipment and supplies 
and airlines. 

Ai Group members operate small, medium and large businesses, representing over one million 
employees across a range of industries. 

Mark was responsible for pursuing business and industry policy issues with both state and 
Commonwealth governments, including employment regulation, work health and safety, and 
workers compensation, regulatory and occupational licensing, state and regional development, 
innovation, skills formation and vocational education. 

Mark is the Chair of the NSW Industry Capability Network (ICN). 
 

 

Kay Hull AO 

Kay Hull AO is a former Australian politician. She was a National Party member 
of the Australian House of Representatives from October 1998 to August 2010, 
representing the Division of Riverina, New South Wales. Kay was the first female 
NSW National to be elected to Federal Parliament and the first female Nationals 
Chief Whip. 

Kay served on a range of parliamentary committees including: the Economics, Finance and Public 
Administration Committee; Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Affairs Committee; and Legal and 
Constitutional Affairs Committee. As Chair of the House of Representatives Standing Committee 
on Family and Community Services, Kay’s report, Every Picture Tells a Story, created the initiative 
for substantial reforms to family law and the child support system. 

Kay was appointed by the Australian Government to represent Australia on the International 
Parliamentary Union/UNAIDS HIV committee based in Geneva from 2008 to 2012. 

Before entering Federal Parliament, Kay served on the Wagga Wagga City Council from 1991 to 
1998, including five years as Deputy Mayor, and was Chair of the Council of Tourist Associations 
in NSW from 1995 to 1998. She was also a member of the Board of Tourism NSW from 1995 to 
1998, and received the Rod Murdoch Award for Contribution to Tourism in NSW in 1998. 

Kay has been a medium enterprise owner operator in the Motor Vehicles Trades and Services 
sector since 1978. She was awarded the Golden Crow Roll of Honour Award for contribution to the 
business community of Wagga Wagga in 2010, and received the Freedom of the City of Wagga 
Wagga in March 2011. 

She convened the Parliamentary Cancer Network from 1999 to 2010, and has been a Board 
member of NSW Can Assist, a not-for-profit organisation from 2010 to 2016, President 2012 to 
2016. 

In October 2014, Kay was appointed as the Chair of the Australian National Advisory Council on 
Alcohol and Drugs by the Commonwealth Minister for Health. Kay was appointed the Chair of the 
Rural Industries Research and Development Corporation (AGRIFUTURES Australia) in August 
2016 and reappointed in August 2019. 
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In 2020, Kay became a Member of the Telegraph Rural Task Force and the UNSW Riverina 
Medical School Board. She was awarded an AO in the Queen’s Birthday Honours 2021 for 
distinguished service to rural and regional communities through health, skills development, and 
agricultural organisations. 

 

 

David Liddiard OAM 

David Liddiard OAM has devoted himself to youth welfare and development, 
Indigenous health and education and Indigenous employment and participation 
for over 30 years. 

David was a successful sportsman, playing in the National Rugby League, was 
the recipient of the Dally M Rookie of the Year in 1983, played in two grand finals 
for the Parramatta Eels in 1983 and 1984 and won the Premiership in 1983. 

In 1995 he founded the National Aboriginal Sporting Chance Academy (NASCA) which provides 
real opportunities for Indigenous youth in sport and education. Having seen first-hand what 
opportunities can be opened through sport, David has long promoted sport as a bridge to a brighter 
future. 

David has spearheaded initiatives which provide practical support to businesses large and small 
with workplace participation strategies for Indigenous talent. He has worked with programs at both 
national, state and territory levels, which focus on economic leadership development and has 
presented at numerous forums, conferences and events. 

David has led numerous educators and corporate CEOs on cultural immersion programs to remote 
Indigenous communities aiming to close the gap between Indigenous and non-Indigenous 
Australians through interactive cultural experiences and educational activities. 

David's Board positions and recognitions include: 

 Board Member of the RUOK Foundation (2016-2018) 

 Director (Founder) CEO and Board Member of NASCA (1995-2018) 

 Order of Australia medal 2014 for service to Indigenous youth, sporting and employment 
programs in the 2014 Australia Day honours 

 NSW Outstanding Community Service Award 2012 Tribute to David Liddiard by the NSW 
Legislative Council 

 The Gold Harold Award 2010 for services to Aboriginal health and education 

 Churchill Fellowship 2009 research on Indigenous minority supplier diversity 

 
 Marie Persson 

Marie Persson was a member of the National Panel reviewing the Australian 
Qualifications Framework (AQF). 

Marie has broad experience in government policy, education and training reform, 
organisational development and leadership and management.  

 
She has advised Australian State and Federal governments on national and international issues as 
well as the governments of China, India, Canada, South America and Germany. 
  
Marie has held senior executive positions in the Australian public sector at state and national levels 
for over 20 years. From 2005 to 2010 Marie was the head of NSW TAFE and Community 
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Education, the largest education and training provider in Australia, with around 500,000 students 
and over 10,000 staff. 
  
From 2008 to 2014 Marie was a member of the Federal Government's Board of Skills Australia and 
the Australian Workforce and Productivity Agency, which provided advice to the Australian 
Government on current, emerging and future skills and workforce development needs. 
  
Marie is the recipient of several major awards recognising her skills and contributions including the 
NSW Telstra Business Woman of the Year, the Australian Telstra Community and Government 
Woman of the year and the International Literacy Year medal. In 2018 Marie received the 
Australian Lifetime Achievement in VET Award. 
  
Marie has a Master of Education from the University of NSW, is a Fellow of the Australian Institute 
of Company Directors and a Fellow of the Australian Institute of Management. As a Board member 
and reviewer, she has brought her policy and leadership skills to the NSW Board of Studies, the 
YWCA, the NSW TAFE Commission, the University of Melbourne LH Martin Institute of Leadership 
and Management in Higher Education, as well as the Australian Government's Expert Panel on 
Australian Apprenticeships. In 2018 Marie was a member of the inaugural Monash Commission 
established to review the Australian tertiary sector. She was also a member of the National Panel 
reviewing the AQF. 
  
Marie is currently a judge for the NSW Telstra Business Awards. 

 

 

Professor Paul Chandler 

Paul is a proud Bidjigal man and a distinguished scholar and Honorary 
Professor, University of NSW (UNSW). Paul completed his PhD at UNSW in 
1993 and was the first Aboriginal person to complete a PhD at UNSW. He was 
awarded an Australian Research Council (ARC) Fellowship (UNSW) for work in 
human cognition and learning.  

As an academic he was one of the Faculty’s most popular lecturers and Paul’s two undergraduate 
courses were the two most highly ranked in the Faculty. 

Paul served two terms as Head of the School of Education at UNSW. He remains one of the most 
highly cited educational researchers in Australia and his research is widely used worldwide. Paul 
was formally recognised as one of the top 10 Australian scientists by the ARC. 

Paul completed two terms as Dean, University of Wollongong (UOW) from 2007. He was the 
intellectual vision behind the $44 million Early Start Project. He moved into the role of Executive 
Director of Early Start throughout the planning stages until the project was formally established. He 
remains the Foundation Chair of Early Start. Paul was appointed Pro-Vice Chancellor (Inclusion 
and Outreach) at UOW where he led their Reconciliation Action Plan and Inaugural Aboriginal 
Strategy. 

Paul retired from UOW in 2020 and moved into semi-retirement at UNSW. Paul is involved in 
research examining the psychological effects of bushfires on children and the effect of Per-and 
polyfluoroalkyl substances (PFAS) contamination on cultural practices at Wreck Bay. Paul is also 
an investigator with the $300 million ARC Digital Child project and sits on their Advisory Board.  

Paul also sits on various government and non-government Boards. In addition to the NSW Skills 
Board, Paul is the Chair of the My Forever Family NSW advisory committee and Chair of the 
Aboriginal Advisory Councils for both Adopt Change and Family Services Australia. He is a 
Director of Grand Pacific Health and recently was inducted as ‘Uncle in Residence’ at UOW. 

 



11 
 

 

Robyn Delander 

Robyn is the Owner/CEO of Health & Safety Advisory Service (HSAS) Pty Ltd, a 
private RTO, with two campuses located in outer Western Sydney. 

HSAS is a niche market training provider for a wide range of key civil, tunnel, rail, 
air and water infrastructure projects.  

Projects include Port Botany Expansion, Northwest Rail Link, Sydney Water, NorthConnex, 
WestConnex, Sydney Metro, Parramatta Light Rail, Western Sydney Airport, Sydney Football 
Stadium Redevelopment and Schools at the Meadowbank Education and Employment Precinct. 

Robyn previously worked at TAFE NSW as a faculty teacher and served in various corporate state-
wide marketing and training consultancy positions with TAFE Plus. Other educational roles 
included a range of rural, regional, community and outreach programs across the early childhood, 
school aged, sport and recreation and higher education sectors. 

Robyn maintains strong links with tier-one contractors and state regulators to remain at the 
forefront of implementing industry best practice training solutions across the breadth of NSW 
government funded projects. 
 

 

Jillian Kilby 

Jillian is the CEO of The Infrastructure Collaborative Pty Ltd, which was 
established a decade ago and provides advice to clients in Australia and the 
USA on how to progress infrastructure projects. Jillian is also an Australian John 
Monash Foundation Scholar and Fellow of the Institute of Engineers Australia 
working in both regional Australia and Silicon Valley.  

In 2018 Jillian self-funded The Exchange, which is a regionally based social impact organisation 
that supports commercial success of start-ups and small businesses. The Exchange operates a 
community first coworking space and innovation hub from a renovated 1880s former Post Office in 
Dubbo. Its consulting arm ‘The Exchange Ventures’ offers facilitated workshops, design thinking, 
partnerships for regional program delivery and consulting to government on policy, skills, workforce 
attraction and retention. 
 

 

Hon Fiona Nash 

Fiona is currently the Strategic Adviser, Regional Engagement & Government 
Relations at Charles Sturt University. Fiona represented the National Party of 
Australia in the Australian Senate from 2005 to 2017. She was the Deputy 
Leader of the Nationals in the Senate from 2008 to 2017 and Deputy Leader of 
the Nationals from 2016 to 2017.  

Fiona served as Minister for Regional Development, Regional Communications, Local Government 
and Territories, Regional Health from 2016 to 2017. 

During her time in the Senate, Fiona served as: Chair, Australia and New Zealand Ministerial 
Forum on Food from 2013 to 2014; Chair, Rural and Regional Affairs and Transport Senate 
Committee from 2010 to 2011; and a Member, Rural and Regional Affairs and Transport Senate 
Committee from 2005 to 2013. 
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Gregory Byrne Whitby AM KSG 

Greg has been Executive Director, Catholic Education Diocese of Parramatta 
since 2006. The Diocese consists of 80 schools in the Greater Western suburbs 
of Sydney, 43,000+ students and 5,000+ staff. Greg previously worked as 
Director of Schools, Catholic Education Office, Diocese of Wollongong (1999-
2006). He had responsibility for 29 primary schools and 6 secondary schools 
where 16,000 students were taught. 

Greg is currently the Acting Chair for Catholic Network Australia (CNA). He is also on the 
Australian Council for Educational Leaders NSW Branch Board (NSW ACEL); Director for Group 
Colleges Australia Board (GCA); Board member for the University of Sydney Teacher Education 
Advisory Board (TEAB). Greg is a Fellow of the Australian Council of Educational Leaders (ACEL); 
Fellow of the Australian College of Education (ACE); Member of the Australian Institute of 
Management (AIM); Member of the Australian Institute of Company Directors (AICD) - Apple 
Distinguished Educator; Fellow of Western Sydney University. Recipient of the AW Jones Oration 
Medal for Outstanding Australian Educator; recipient of the Papal Knighthood in the Order of St 
Gregory the Great; recipient of the Sir Harold Wyndham Medal (ACE); recipient of the AM – 
Member of the General Order of Australia. 
 

 

Steven Worrall 

Steven Worrall is Managing Director, Microsoft, and is responsible for the overall 
business in Australia. He ensures that the company meets the needs of its 
customers and the more than 11,000 partners and independent software 
vendors that sell or build on the Microsoft platform. 

Steven joined Microsoft in March 2014 as Director, Enterprise and Partner Group 
responsible for driving business growth and building strong customer and partner relationships in 
the Australian Commercial and Public Sector markets. In this role, Steven worked with 
organisations to drive innovation and business improvement through the application of technology 
in many areas, including productivity solutions, mobility and cloud services. 

Previously Steven worked for IBM for 22 years and held a number of marketing, sales and general 
management roles in the services, software and financing segments of the organisation. Most 
recently, he led IBM’s software business in the Asia Pacific region where he built organisational 
capability in diverse markets across the region and drove the business towards more cloud 
delivered services. 

Steven is a passionate advocate for diversity and inclusion with a particular focus on improving 
Indigenous inclusion and addressing wellbeing and mental health in the workplace. Steven is the 
founding Chair of Corporate Mental Health Alliance in Australia and the Microsoft Global 
Indigenous Employee Resource Group Executive Co-Sponsor. Steven is also committed to a 
sustainable and inclusive future and is a founding member of the Climate Leaders Coalition in 
Australia. 

Steven holds an Honours degree in Electrical Engineering and a Master’s in Business 
Administration. He is a member of the Australian Institute of Company Directors and lives in 
Sydney with his wife and three children. 
 

 

Martin Graham 

Martin Graham was A/Deputy Secretary Education and Skills Reform in the NSW 
Department of Education during the 2020/21 financial year. Martin has held 
senior positions in education and training in NSW, a sector in which he has 
worked since 1993 when he gained the position of Planning Assistant.  
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In almost thirty years in education across all sectors, Martin has led initiatives such as changes to 
the school leaving age and the Gonski school funding reforms. During 2020 Martin led the early 
childhood directorate, working with the State and Commonwealth governments and the sector to 
navigate the impacts of the pandemic. 

 

 

Chloe Read 

Chloe Read is the joint Deputy Secretary, Education and Skills Reform. Chloe 
has a strong background in public sector education, having worked in this setting 
for the last 18 years across Tasmania and New South Wales.  

She joined the NSW Department of Education in 2014, and has worked in a number of senior 
roles, most recently as the joint Chief People Officer. With a background across policy, project, IT 
and leadership roles, Chloe brings business and technical knowledge and is focused on ensuring 
our schools and services have what they need to support world class education for all learners 
across the state of NSW. 

 
Board meetings 
There were five meetings of the Board in 2020-2021.  

In addition, there were two out of session meetings where Board members provided approval by 
circular resolution. The out of session meetings are not counted toward the Board meetings. 

Table 1: Attendance at Board Meetings 

Member Meetings eligible to attend Meetings attended 

Philip Clark AO 5 5 

Helen Zimmerman* 2 2 

Marie Persson 2 1 

Kay Hull AO  2 2 

David Liddiard OAM 2 2 

Mark Goodsell 2 2 

Martin Graham 2 1 

Jillian Kilby 3 3 

Steven Worrall 3 2 

Fiona Nash*  1 1 

Robyn Delander  3 3 

Paul Chandler 3 3 

Greg Whitby AM KSG 3 3 

Chloe Read 3 3 
 
 

*Note: 
Helen Zimmerman is on leave of absence for 6 months from 2 March 2021. 
Fiona Nash was on leave of absence from 24 March to 21 June 2021.  
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Corporate governance structure 

The NSW Skills Board’s Code of Conduct for Board Members outlines the values, principles and 
standards of behaviour expected of Board members, its reference groups and committees. The NSW 
Skills Board is a NSW Government Board and is subject to relevant NSW Government guidelines 
and legislation. 

The Code of Conduct has been developed to ensure best practice and high standards of corporate 
governance and conduct of the Board. The Code of Conduct was developed with regard to the ethical 
framework outlined in the Government Sector Employment Act 2013, the NSW Department of 
Premier and Cabinet’s Conduct Guidelines for Members of NSW Government Boards and 
Committees (2011), and Chapter 8 of the Model Code of Conduct, which is outlined in the NSW 
Public Service Commission’s Personnel Handbook (Version 13.3, 2013).  

The Code of Conduct provides that a member must declare interests to the Board, including 
positions and pecuniary interests in corporations, partnerships or other businesses that may be 
relevant to the activities of the Board. Personal Interest Declaration forms are completed by all 
members annually to mitigate risks related to potential interests. 

All Board members and secretariat staff are aware of their duties as officers and workers in 
accordance with the NSW Work Health and Safety Act 2011. 

The Board has developed an overarching legislative compliance framework. The framework lists 
relevant legislation where the Board has some obligation of compliance or accountability. The 
framework makes the Board’s statutory and policy requirements transparent and provides evidence 
of the Board’s endeavours to meet its obligations and ensure accountability for complying with 
obligations. The Board has also developed a comprehensive risk register, which includes both 
strategic and operational risks.  

A Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) exists between the Board, the Department of Planning, 
Industry and Environment (DPIE) and the Department of Education (DoE), which establishes 
agreed areas of cooperation and accountabilities between the parties, and the provision of the 
annual allocation of funds and resources to the Board. 

During 2020-21, the Board continued to be supported by a Secretariat in the Education and Skills 
Reform Branch within the NSW Department of Education. 

The Board currently has two sub-groups. 

Research Committee 

Membership of the Research Committee at 30 June 2021 was as follows: 

 Fiona Nash, Chair

 Paul Chandler, Member

Provider Reference Group  

The Provider Reference Group (PRG) was not convened during 2020-2021, as the Board prioritised 
responding to the COVID-19 pandemic, went through changes in Board membership and considered 
the implications of the recommendations of the NSW VET Review. The PRG members met on 1 July 
2021. 
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Industry Reference Group 

The Industry Reference Group (IRG) was not convened during financial year 2020-2021, as the 
Board conducted virtual visits with employers and industry bodies. The IRG was disbanded on 
7 July 2021 following discussions on how the Board would respond to the recommendations in 
the NSW VET Review.  
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 Year in review 
In 2020-21, the Board initially focused on: a renewed co-designed approach to industry and 
business engagement, better understanding of (barriers and enablers for) the VET programs 
delivered to secondary students and school-to-VET pathways, practical implementation of the 
Educational Pathways Data Project, combined university and vocational qualifications that deliver 
advanced knowledge with work-integrated learning and understanding and addressing the future 
skills needs of Greater Western Sydney including the Aerotropolis and Western Parkland City. In 
addition, the Board maintained its role in overseeing the NSW Government’s Smart and Skilled 
program. 

In response to the COVID-19 pandemic, the Board also commissioned and completed research 
projects relating to the labour and employment impacts of COVID-19 and potential skilling 
responses.  

In the second half of the financial year, the Board’s membership and priorities changed. The Board 
considered the implications of the recommendations of the NSW VET Review, in particular the 
recommendation to improve engagement with industry. 

Board member projects 

At the start of 2021, the Minister for Skills and Tertiary Education asked that Board members put 
forward ideas and proposals to improve vocational education and training in NSW. A number of 
ideas and proposals were discussed at the Board meetings on 4 March and 3 June 2021. These 
discussions between Board members and the Minister have led to the development of the following 
projects. 

Information Technology (IT) traineeships 

The Board acknowledges IT as a priority NSW industry, and IT roles as a growing area of skills 
shortage. Development of IT traineeships through a Group Training Organisation model was raised 
as a potential response to address the skills needs of the sector. Board members committed to 
promoting the IT traineeship model to employers. Discussions have also led to the Department of 
Education developing a NSW Government IT Traineeship program, with a planned launch in early 
2022. 

Business skills for women in construction 

The Board identified a training gap for women running back office operations of family-run or other 
small construction businesses. This led to the development of the ‘Business of Builders’ initiative in 
collaboration with the Department of Education. The main aim of the initiative is to provide access to 
suitable Smart and Skilled funded short courses covering essential small business administration 
skills. The Department is developing a pilot, which may then support the development of a state wide 
roll out. 

Women in construction trades 

Board members provided advice to the Department of Education as it developed the ‘Built for 
Women’ program. Women represent just under 2% of construction trades and 12% of the entire 
construction workforce. The purpose of the program is to provide entry level skills for women so they 
are able to take advantage of job opportunities in non-traditional trades.  
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The program is part of the Department’s Job Trainer program working with training providers across 
NSW. It provides 3,000 fee free training places to help boost female representation in non-traditional 
trades including, building and construction, engineering, manufacturing, electrotechnology, transport 
and logistics, automotive, plumbing and related services.  

Research projects 

Under the Skills Board Act 2013, the Board has a mandate to commission and conduct inquiries 
and research into any matters relevant to the functions of the Board. Several research projects 
commenced, continued or were completed during the reporting period. The projects active during 
2020-21 are summarised below. 

1. COVID-19 Labour Impact and Skills Response

In response to COVID-19, the NSW Skills Board engaged Boston Consulting Group (BCG) to 
undertake a rapid assessment of the likely impacts of the pandemic on the NSW economy. Having 
built an understanding of the critical risks to industry the Department worked with BCG and other 
agencies to design Skilling for Recovery; a program of specific skills interventions designed to fast 
track the recovery process.  

In July 2020, the Commonwealth Government announced JobTrainer to retrain and upskill people 
into sectors with future job opportunities. The NSW Government aligned Skilling for Recovery with 
JobTrainer, matching Commonwealth funding resulting in a total investment of $320M to support a 
rapid increase in fee-free training places for job seekers, school leavers and young people in areas 
of identified skills need and employment growth. 

To date, over 120,000 people have enrolled in training through the JobTrainer program. The NSW 
and Commonwealth governments are currently in negotiations to extend the program to December 
2022. 

2. Student Outcomes Survey 2020 and 2021

In 2020-21, the Board continued to make significant investments into the NSW Student Outcomes 
Survey (SOS) to build on the previous findings from annual survey results. The survey continued to 
collect information on VET students’ reasons for training, their employment outcomes, 
(dis)satisfaction with training, and further study outcomes. This work supports the Board’s objective 
to develop robust measures for VET outcomes. The survey showed generally high satisfaction with 
training and with training providers, especially for students who completed their qualification. The 
survey outcomes will continue to be used as a critical dataset to inform NSW Government priorities 
and to support Smart and Skilled delivery.  

Using the SOS data, the Department of Education has developed the VET Student Outcomes 
Snapshots, which contain a set of performance indicators for each Smart and Skilled provider to 
assist students to select a suitable provider.   

3. Educational Pathways Pilot Program Evaluation

In 2020, the Board provided funding for the evaluation of the Educational Pathways Pilot Program 
(EPPP), which was conducted by Western Sydney University (WSU). The EPPP is a suite of ten 
initiatives designed to improve career pathways for young people - in particular, vocational 
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education and training pathways, and future employment outcomes for secondary school students 
in NSW.  It aims to improve pathways for school students through: (1) enhanced careers advice, 
(2) greater uptake of School-based Apprenticeship and Traineeship (SBATs), and (3) support for
disadvantaged and disengaged young people.

The EPPP initiatives are being piloted across 24 government schools in two regions: South West 
Sydney and the NSW North Coast. The external evaluation by WSU found that the EPPP was 
efficient and effective, and successful in achieving its main aims. Overall, the evaluation found that 
should the program continue or scale up, there is room for minor changes such as the merging of 
some initiatives for ease of implementation.  

4. Educational Pathways (Data) Project

In 2020, the Board committed funding to update and enhance the capability of the Educational 
Pathways (Data) Asset. This project was commissioned in late 2017 by the Department of Premier 
and Cabinet, the Department of Industry and the Department of Education and aims to build an 
evidence-base for future policy reform. The Data Asset tracks the background, education and 
employment data of 3.5 million young people aged 15-24 in NSW over the period of 1996 to 2016. 
The Data Asset is designed to provide information that will improve young people’s choices and 
help them make better informed decisions about education-to-employment pathways. The Data 
Asset will assist the Board by generating statistical insights into the pathways young people take 
from school and tertiary education to employment.  

5. TAFE NSW COVID-19 Fee-Free Short Courses

At the start of the COVID-19 pandemic, the NSW Government announced the release of 36 fee-
free short courses at TAFE NSW.  The short courses were all available online and designed to 
assist anyone across the State who wanted to upskill or reskill during the pandemic. The response 
was unprecedented, with 97,479 enrolments. The most popular courses were those that fell into 
the category of Business Skills, followed by courses that focused on Microsoft Word and Excel. 
The Centre for Educational Statistics and Evaluation, Department of Education, conducted an 
evaluation of the short course program in early 2021 and shared their key findings with the Board. 
Such information plays a crucial role in keeping the Board apprised of rapid-response skilling 
initiatives and their efficacy. 

Smart and Skilled 

The Board continued to oversee the Smart and Skilled program from a strategic perspective.  

1. Smart and Skilled 2020 Provider Allocations

Smart and Skilled training providers continue to be assessed on organisational capability, 
regulatory and contract compliance and capacity to offer qualifications in specified regions. 
However, during the year, provider allocations made for Skilling for Recovery (NSW’s skilling 
response to the COVID-19 pandemic, delivered through Smart and Skilled) piloted a new 
approach. This approach incorporated student outcomes and indicators, activity in Skilling for 
Recovery priority qualifications, financial cap utilisation, regional impact of training and capacity to 
deliver to Skilling for Recovery target student cohorts to determine additional allocations. 
Subsequent adjustments to Smart and Skilled Financial Caps included student outcome and 



19 

indicators and supported the economic recovery from COVID-19. 

2. Smart and Skilled Performance Monitoring

Performance monitoring was undertaken by the NSW Department of Education to support training 
providers in their continuous improvement of training delivery and to ensure providers are meeting 
their contractual obligations. The Smart and Skilled contract has enforceable sanctions for 
providers that are found to be non-compliant. In line with the Board’s statutory function to oversee 
quality assurance in VET, the Board reviews Smart and Skilled performance monitoring data at 
every meeting. Details of terminated providers are publicly available on the Smart and Skilled 
website. 

3. NSW Skills List

During 2020-21 the Board endorsed a number of additions to the Skills List. The additional 
qualifications were proven to support industry need, strong employment outcomes, met specific 
needs in regional and rural NSW and offer specialised skills. The Department continued its data-
driven strategy for evaluating the performance of courses on the NSW Skills List. This involved 
consultations with stakeholders. The Board has continued to provide support through this 
process. As a result of the consultations, the Board endorsed more removals from the Skills List 
including placement of some of these qualifications onto a secondary pre-qualified list.  

VET Delivered to Secondary Students (VETSS) 

The Board continued its role in allocating a small proportion of VETSS funding to the NSW Schools 
Consortium, comprised of the three school sectors – the NSW Department of Education, the 
Catholic Education Commission, and the Association of Independent Schools – and the NSW 
Education Standards Authority. This funding supports improvements in the quality and expands the 
delivery of school-based VET and supports the development of curricula and resources to target 
areas of skills shortages. 

NSW Training Awards 

The NSW Training Awards are conducted annually by the Department of Education to recognise 
outstanding achievement in the vocational education and training sector. The Awards honour 
and reward the achievements of students, trainers and teachers, training organisations, as well 
as large and medium employers. 

Due to COVID-19, the 2020 NSW Training Awards were held virtually. The online presentation 
via Facebook live was held on Friday, 9 October 2020. The streaming was a considerable 
success engaging more than 50,000 people across NSW. 

The Board sponsored the NSW Training Awards as a Platinum Partner, including the NSW 
Vocational Student of the Year Award and Apprentice of the Year Award. 

The 2020 Vocational Student of the Year was Jon Frost, with a Certificate IV in Information 
Technology Support. Jon's first role at Service NSW Taree involved educating the public on how 
technology could enrich their lives. This inspired him to take his passion for customer support 
and IT to the next level through VET.  

As a full-time employee, Jon experienced time-management challenges studying online in a 
regional area. He often felt like giving up. However, his trainer provided after-hours assessment, 
broke tasks down to manageable chunks and kept him motivated by celebrating wins.  
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Jon formed strong links with his community through Rotary and grass roots engagement to 
champion and promote Service NSW's offerings. As a result, Jon was awarded the 2018 Service 
NSW' DNA CEO Award.'  

After gaining his qualification, Jon was promoted to Service NSW's new Product Digitalisation 
Team. "Completing my certificate has changed my life and helped me realise my dream career. 
Through determination, focus and support, you can overcome barriers and achieve your goals." 

The 2020 Apprentice of the Year was Joshua Nickl, with a Certificate III in Retail Baking 
(combined). Pastry is Joshua's life. He grew up in his parent's patisserie, so it's no surprise he's 
driven to follow in their footsteps. 

Joshua has been privileged to train under some of the industry's best pastry chefs at work and 
under world-renowned Dammika Hatharasinghe at CIT who pushes him above and beyond. 

In 2018 Joshua topped his CIT class and won Most Outstanding Apprentice of All Trades. 

Joshua regularly competes in industry competitions achieving BAA's National Apprentice Pastry 
Chef of the Year, 2017. He dedicated his 'spare' time to train over 20 additional hours a week 
with The Australian Pastry Team. In 2019 they competed in France's Coupe Du Monde placing 
sixth – Australia's best result yet.  

Constantly seeking improvement, Joshua travelled across Europe on a working holiday learning 
new pastry skill and making life-long industry connections. "As my career progresses, I'm excited 
to train and lead the pastry chefs of the future." 

NSW VET Review 

On 18 March 2021 the NSW Government committed to implementing the five recommendations 
made by Professor Peter Shergold AC and Mr David Gonski AC in their review of the NSW VET 
sector. The Board has an important role in implementing Recommendation 4: improve strategic 
and purposeful industry engagement in VET by ensuring that employers can have a more 
influential role in planning and designing relevant educational and training courses and have 
greater involvement in providing on the job training and career advice.  

The Review states that existing mechanisms for industry engagement do not appear to be 
working effectively. It notes that industry leaders do not believe that existing information 
channels provide them with an influential voice on VET in NSW.  

The Review proposed the Skills Board conduct periodic surveys; organise policy-specific 
forums; establish and maintain an easily accessible website to allow NSW businesses to be 
kept informed and engaged, to put forward their points of view, to facilitate online discussion and 
to enhance their contribution to decision-making. 

The Review also identifies a need for the Board to strengthen its industry engagement model, 
and focus on engaging directly with employers, training providers and industry associations at 
the grassroots level.  

The Board invited Professor Shergold to an extraordinary meeting of the Board on 14 April 
2021, to discuss the Review’s recommendations.  
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The Board changed its industry engagement model in 2020 to better engage at the grassroots 
level. This approach has continued in 2021 and addresses some of the concerns raised by the 
Review. The Board is also developing an industry engagement plan as part of its response to 
recommendation 4 of the Review.    

 
Industry engagement 

The Board continued its industry engagement program through targeted consultation sessions 
in October 2020 and May 2021. Board members met virtually with representatives from a 
number of employers and industry organisations, which provided the Board with rich insights 
into skills issues affecting industry at the grassroots level.  

In October 2020, sessions included a technology and innovation company, a manufacturer in a 
border region, an infrastructure advisory firm, a regional apprentice recruiter, community 
services providers and not-for-profits, the telecommunications industry association and its RTO, 
as well as TAFE NSW.  

  
In May 2021, sessions included construction companies, an Aboriginal business entrepreneur, a 
community services peak body and a regional club. There was also a follow-up session with the 
telecommunications industry association and TAFE NSW.   
 
The consultations covered a range of skills and training issues, including: 

 the immediate skills/training needs of each business/industry 

 whether COVID-19 has disrupted these skills and training needs 

 whether the VET system meets the skills and training needs of NSW industries 

 the long-term economic outlook and future labour demands of NSW industries  

 plans for attracting new skilled workers 

 how the VET system could better serve the future skills and training needs of particular 
industries. 

 
A common theme arising from these sessions was the impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on 
exacerbating skills shortages for many businesses. This was partly a result of the rapid rebound in 
the economy after initial job losses in early 2020, with a return to low unemployment rates. A lack of 
overseas skilled workers, due to travel restrictions, also contributed to reducing the pool of available 
workers.   
 
Information and insights from these sessions were used to inform advice to Minister, both on broader 
issues and employer-specific issues. 
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Appendix 1: Report of Operations 
The following report addresses additional reporting requirements of the Annual Reports (Statutory Bodies) Act 
1984 or the Annual Reports (Statutory Bodies) Regulation 2015. 

 
Access 
NSW Skills Board 
105 Phillip St, Parramatta NSW 2150 
Correspondence to the NSW Skills Board should be addressed to the Board at: 
nswskillsboard.secretariat@det.nsw.edu.au 
Business Hours: Monday–Friday 9am–5pm 

 
Charter 
The Board was established under the Skills Board Act 2013, replacing the Board of Vocational 
Education and Training (BVET). See Role of the Board on page 5. 

 
Management and structure 
Refer to Board Members on page 6. 

 
Summary review of operations 
Refer to The Year in Review on page 16. 

 
Funds granted to non-government community organisations 
No funds were granted to non-government community organisations. 

 
Legal change 
No amendments were made to the Skills Board Act 2013 during the reporting period. 

 
Economic or other factors 
The COVID-19 pandemic has had limited impact on the achievement of the Board's operational objectives 
during the year in review, as the Board has been able to continue meeting virtually. The Board has also 
been able to meet virtually with employers and industry. Refer to Note 1(i) of the audited financial 
statements on impacts and assessment of COVID-19 pandemic. 

 
Management and activities 
See Year in Review on page 16. 

 
Research and development 
See Year in Review on page 17. 

 
Human resources 
There were eight board members as at 30 June 2021. There were no exceptional movements in wages, 
salaries or allowances. At 30 June 2021, the Board’s secretariat comprised 4 equivalent full-time employees 
of the Department of Education, Education and Skills Reform Division, who are subject to the personnel and 
industrial relations policies and practices of the Department of Premier and Cabinet’s guidelines. 

 
The number of officers staffing the Secretariat by category is summarised as follows: 

 

Salary Level $60,154- 
$65,396 

$83,406- 
$92,026 

$94,782- 
$104,918 

$108,044- 
$119,061 

$123,153.63 
$144,521 

Female   1  2 
Male     1 

Numbers and remuneration of senior executives 
 

The total number of executives employed at the end of the 2020-2021 financial year was 0. 
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Consultants* 
Engagements ≥$50,000 incl GST 

Consultant Costs $ Title 
The Social Research Centre $99,826.72 NSW Student Outcomes Survey of VET 

Graduates 2019 
The Social Research Centre $263,313.81 NSW Student Outcomes Survey of VET 

Graduates 2020 
National Centre for Vocational Education 
Research 

$119,240 NSW Student Outcomes Survey of VET 
Graduates 2020 

Boston Consulting Group $584,375 COVID-19 Labour Impacts and Skills Response 
Tranche 2 

University of Western Sydney $246,237.37 Educational Pathways Policy Pilot Evaluation 
University of Sydney $87,936.42 Three-year collaborative research partnership on 

VET reform in NSW – Fees for year 3 activities 
Tim Higgins $55,000 Cost benefit analysis to support the development 

of a HECS-style VET Student Loans scheme 
 

Engagements <$50,000 incl GST 
Consultant Total Cost Title 
National Centre for Vocational Education 
Research 

$30, 470 NSW Student Outcomes Survey of VET 
Graduates 2021 

Bruce Chapman $10,000 Cost benefit analysis to support the 
development of a HECS-style VET 
Student Loans scheme 

  * Note that these are actual payment figures and does not include amounts accrued at the end of the financial year.  
 

Disability Inclusion Action Plans 
The Board adhered to the NSW Government’s Disability Policy Framework through the Department of 
Education’s Disability Inclusion Action Plan. 

 
Land disposal 
The Board does not own land or buildings. 

 
Promotion 
There were no overseas visits by Board Members or Secretariat staff in 2020-21. 

 
Consumer response 
The Board is open to, responds to and addresses any suggestions or complaints it receives. Any complaints up 
to 30 June 2021 to the Board are dealt with according to the Department of Education complaints handling 
policy. 

 
Payment of accounts 

All suppliers 

Measure 
September 

2020 
December 

2020 
March 

2021 
June 
2021 

Full Year 

Invoices due for payment (Number) 7 3 4 3 17 

Invoice paid on time (Number) 1 0 0 2 3 

Percentage paid on time (%) 14.29% 0 0 66.67% 17.65% 

Amount due for payment ($) $903,833 $155,048.63 $234,681.53 $202,836.16 $1,496,399.32 

Amount paid on time ($) $72,260.79 0 0 $128,964.95 $201,225.74 

Percentage paid on time (%) 7.99% 0 0 63.58% 13.45% 

Number of payments of interest on 
overdue accounts (Number) 

0 0 0 0 0 

Interest paid on late accounts ($) 0 0 0 0 0 
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Small Business 

Measure 
September 

2020 
December 

2020 
March 

2021 
June 2021 Full Year 

Invoices due for payment (Number) 2 0 0 0 2 

Invoice paid on time (Number) 0 0 0 0 0 

Percentage paid on time (%) 0 0 0 0 0 

Amount due for payment ($) $65,000 $0 $0 $0 $65,000 

Amount paid on time ($) $0 $0 $0 $0 $0 

Percentage paid on time (%) 0 0 0 0 0 

Number of payments of interest on 
overdue accounts (Number) 

0 0 0 0 0 

Interest paid on late accounts ($) $0 $0 $0 $0 $0 

 
Time for Payment of accounts 
All Suppliers 
 

Quarter 
Current 
Within Date 

Less than 30 
days overdue 

Between 30 
and 60 days 
overdue 

Between 60 
and 90 days 
overdue 

Greater than 90 
days overdue 

September 
2020 

  
$72,260.79  

  
$87,936.42  

  
$743,635.79      

December 
2020     

$75,240.00        
$79,808.63  

March 2021     
  

$60,983.60  
  

$173,697.93    

June 2021   
$128,964.95        

$73,871.21  
  

* Delays in payments were predominantly due to the ongoing complications arising from machinery of government changes  
that resulted in the Skills Board’s financial management taking place across two Departments’ systems (Department of 
Education and Department of Planning, Industry and Environment) for the duration of the financial year. 

 
Small Business 
 

Quarter 
Current 
Within Date 

Less than 30 
days overdue 

Between 30 
and 60 days 
overdue 

Between 60 
and 90 days 
overdue 

Greater than 90 
days overdue 

September 
2020 

$0 $0 $0 $0 $0 

December 
2020 

$0 $0 $65,000 $0 $0 

March 2021 $0 $0 $0 $0 $0 

June 2021 $0 $0 $0 $0 $0 
 

Risk management and insurance activities 
Insurance policies to 30 June 2021 are the responsibility of Department of Education’s Corporate Services division 
and are reported through the Department’s Annual Report. The Board has a Risk Register, which covers both 
strategic and operational risks. 

 
Disclosure of controlled entities and subsidiaries 
The Board does not control any entities or have any subsidiaries. 

 
Workforce Diversity 
Board membership as at 30 June 2021 comprises of: 
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The Board does not have direct employees - the Secretariat is staffed by employees of the Department of 
Education, Education and Skills Reform Division. The Board supports the Department of Education's Workforce 
Diversity initiatives. 

 
Multicultural Policies and Services Program 
The Board supports the Department of Education, Education and Skills Reform Divisions’ multicultural 
policies and initiatives. 
 
Agreements with Multicultural NSW 
The Skills Board has not entered any agreement with Multicultural NSW under the Multicultural NSW Act 2000. 
 

  Work Health and Safety 
There were no injuries or prosecutions under the Work Health and Safety Act 2011 in the reporting period. 

 
Budgets 
The Board received a grant from the Department of Education for Board and Secretariat costs, as 
well as research activities, as reflected in the financial statements on page 22. 
 
The Department of Education and the Board agreed on a Budget of $1.177 million for Board and 
Secretariat costs for 2020-21. The Board also received a $976,000 grant from the Department of 
Education to fund research activities. 

 
Expenditure Area Function of Budget Area Total Budget 

2020-21 
Research Payments Research Fund from National Agreement for Skills and 

Workforce Development 
$976,000 

Employee related costs Strategic advice to Board on all aspects of NSW VET 
system, project management and secretariat activities 

$694,234 

Board Members Fees 
including On Costs 

Independent advice to the NSW Government on the 
vocational education and training (VET) system 

$295,650 

Board Meeting 
Expenses 

Board Meeting, Reference Group and Regional Visit 
expenses 

$24,924 

Secure Board Portal 
Software 

Annual Subscription to secure portal for meeting 
papers and governance 

$15,756 

Sponsorship Support of the NSW Training Awards $50,000 

Other Expenses Audit fees, payments to Department under MoU, travel 
costs, administrative costs 

$112,553 
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Implementation of Price Determination of Independent Pricing and Regulatory Tribunal (IPART) 
The Board is not subject to determinations of the Tribunal. 

 
Government Information (Public Access) Act 2009 
The Board does not process applications under the GIPA Act. The Department processes Government 
Information Public Access Applications made on the NSW Skills Board. 

 
Public Interest Disclosures (PID) 
Secretariat staff were notified of responsibilities under s6E (1) (b) of the Public Interest Disclosure Act 2013. No 
Public Interest Disclosures were made during the reporting period. 

 
Public availability of annual reports 
The Board’s Annual Report and other Board publications and reports are available for viewing and downloading 
on the Board’s website, https://www.training.nsw.gov.au/skills_board/research_publications.html 

 

Printing and distribution requirements 
As required by the Department of Premier and Cabinet, costs of production of the 2021 Annual Report have 
been kept to a minimum by restricted use of photos and graphs and eliminating external production costs. 

 
Privacy management plan 
The Board and Departmental staff supporting the work of the Board comply with the Privacy and Personal 
Information Protection Act 1998, which is managed by the Department and reported on in the Department’s 
Annual Report. 

 
Exemption - Risk Management and Internal Audit 
The Board has an exemption from the core requirements of the Internal Audit and Risk Management Policy for the 
General Government Sector (TPP20-08) by Treasury. The Board satisfied the exemption criteria as a small agency 
for the reporting period. 
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ATTESTATION STATEMENT 

 
 

 
Digital Information Security Annual Attestation Statement for the 2020-2021 Financial Year for 

the NSW Skills Board (Department of Education) 
 
 
 

I, Son Ly, am of the opinion that the security controls in place to mitigate risks to the digital 
information of the NSW Skills Board were adequate. Information security management arrangements 
in place during the 2020-2021 financial year were consistent with the core elements set out in the 
Digital Information Security Policy of the NSW Public Sector. 

 
 
There is no agency under the control of the NSW Skills Board which is required to develop an 
independent ISMS in accordance with the NSW Government Digital Information Security Policy. 

 
 

 

Son Ly 

Manager 
  NSW Skills Board Secretariat 
 
 

18 October 2021
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